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Wednesday 15" July 2020 - final edition of the school year!

Dear Parents and Carers

This academic year has been an unprecedented one for all of us, and as we approach its end | want above all to offer my
heartfelt thanks to everyone in the extended Sackville community for helping us to complete it in such good shape.

There have of course been significant challenges over the last four months. Members of our community have lost loved ones
and to all of those | offer our deepest sympathies. Others have seen their businesses or livelihoods disrupted by the virus and

our thoughts are with them too.

At school, our job now is to make sure that we
are ready for the return of every student in
September. Our wellbeing events over the last
two weeks have allowed us to welcome back all
of years 7 — 9 in small groups. We have been
impressed with their attitude, and with the
enthusiasm they are showing for coming back
full time. Their smiles were not just because

they all got a pack of Skittles at the end!

We are planning carefully for the full return of our students in six weeks’ time. We are sending this edition of Sackville News
out on a Wednesday to allow you time to fully digest our proposed arrangements before term finishes. These are presented in
some detail at the end of this newsletter. You will notice that there is no shortening of teaching time, with students each

receiving five full one-hour lessons. There are however some changes to the timings of the day. These are to ensure we can
maximally safeguard the health of the students onsite at all times.

Mr Bush and Mrs Beeney have worked tirelessly putting this together since we received the government guidance just a
fortnight ago. Mr Bush would be happy to answer any questions you may have after reading the plan. You can contact him on
sbush@sackvilleschool.org.uk.

For a small group of our students, the children of some of our key-worker parents, there has never
really been a closure, and they have been in every day from March 23", Focusing on school work in
the mornings, these students have enjoyed arts and crafts sessions with Mr Andrews or Mrs Pope in
the afternoons. Mr Linnington has also run some great activities with them. Shane-Patrick Collins has
used the time to set up a bicycle repair workshop,.

Shane is learning how to maintain and renovate

bicycles and hopes to be able to offer his services in [
the new year. I would just like to say a big thank
you to everyone of at Sackville for all
The summer is always time to say fond farewells to a few staff who are off to your hard work over lockdown and
savour new adventures. Mr Watson is leaving us after fourteen years of with all the effort and support that

was put into the home schooling. |
wouldn't say that with home
schooling my son has been amazing,
but the way the school has

dedicated service as a maths teacher to take up a new post closer to home at St
Paul’s Catholic College in Burgess Hill. Ms Nixon is leaving after 11 years of
devoted service at Sackville, as a computer science, music and forest schools

teacher. She is taking her many skills closer to home at the Tonbridge Girls supported us truly was.

Grammar School. Mr Collins is also leaving our maths department and is taking P t July 2020
arent Ju

his constant good cheer to an international school in Saudi Arabia. Mrs Woolley \ Y j

is leaving us after seven years manning Reception; many of you will know her

as the smiling face who receives forgotten PE kit or food ingredients! Finally, Mrs James is leaving our exams office after 13
years of fine service to the school. She is looking forward to spending more time with her new granddaughter, now they can
finally see each other again after lockdown.


mailto:sbush@sackvilleschool.org.uk

I would like to remind you of some of the key dates for the new academic year, since these are slightly different to a normal
year.

Wednesday 2" September INSET Day with only staff in school.

School begins for years 7 and 12. Year 7s have missed their transition days this year, so a day in
school largely on their own will allow a proper induction programme. We will also be able to

rd
Thursday 37 September focus well on our year 12 students as they will enjoy a full induction day for the sixth form
following the disruptions they have faced with the examination season.
Friday 4thSeptember Students in years 8-11 and 13 return.
Normal school day (no early closure). This would under normal circumstances have been open
Thursday 17" September evening, and the students would have had a shortened day of teaching. Instead they will have

five full lessons.

This will be a school open day in lieu of the INSET day scheduled for today. As previously planned,
students will not be in school on this day unless they are supporting as guides. We are conscious
Friday 18thSeptember of our duty to allow future students and their parents and carers to see the school in a safe and
secure manner and this seems both the optimum and the least disruptive way of achieving this,
especially by foregoing the INSET day.

Finally, | would like to reiterate that however careful our planning, there may well be some changes to communicate to you
before we return in September. Please lookout therefore for a ‘holiday special’ issue of Sackville News in late August!

Thank-you once again for your continued support over this challenging year; | have been deeply grateful for this.
With best wishes for the holiday season.

Julian Grant
Headteacher

The year at Sackville

Normally at this time of year we share lots of action-packed photos of Curriculum Enhancement Week. This year in their place,
we offer a one-off Sackville Year in Review.

L T

The year began with the sad news of the passing of Andrew
Smith, whose bravery was an inspiration to us all. We miss him
hugely.

Year 11 and 12s went to Malawi over the summer holiday with
World Challenge

Another award winning year - both GCSE ... ... and A level results were fantastic
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Mac Lloyd Skinner (left) won the Head Chef title on the CBBC ‘Step Up to the Plate’ competition. Joseph Boyle also played a
starring role.

- |

Our Crest Award winners received their certificates

Our celebration breakfasts began. and continued thick and
fast under our new canopy!
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In the autumn, four of our mathematicians went to Brighton
University for Maths Mastery Classes

Hannah Taylor in year 8 got to meet the Princess Royal at

Meanwhile Callie Devlin and Ella Brown found success with
Sandhurst

dance troupe The Division

Sackville collected carloads of clothing for refugees on the
Greek Islands

Sackville ran out winners of the Adam Dabell Memorial Game

Our year 10s competed at the Mid Sussex STEM Fair .
against Imberhorne
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Our year 13 historians re-enacted the Battle of Trafalgar with
cake!

In November, our year 13 Spanish students enjoyed a week’s
international work experience in Madrid Callie Day-Williams continued to shine in national ballroom
competitions

The leadership team won the Children in Need Quiz again —

Day will it be on Zoom this winter?

Our amazing swimmers got to the London Aquatic Centre (the

guy at the front doesn’t go to Sackville!) Cecee Cashman continued to beat all-comers at kick-boxing
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Our year 9 engineers were the first school students to visit the
Our food pod opened! BA engineering department at Gatwick

Our winter concert amazed and ...

Our year 11s completed their first set of mocks, and received Three of our students won first prize in a Business language
their grades in a mock results day assembly Champions’ event

Thank you
to all our
sponsors

In December we trained our first cohort of youth mental Treya Lufu won a Cadogan Award for Resilience from
health first-aiders the British Dyslexia Association
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Sixth formers sold their Young Enterprise wares at the small
business fair in Horsham

Our year 7 celebration assemblies marked a successful first

term for our new cohort
Our year 10 sports leaders continued to inspire

-

German students visited the Christmas markets in Aachen and | Year 12 physics students collaborated with the University of
Cologne Sussex in an astronomy project

In the LRC, Stefan Doggett won the complete Harry Potter
books with the nearest guess to the number of words in
complete series

All the fun of Christmas at Sackville arrived

Students in year 8 held a Christmas fair
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And there was time for teachers to make fools of themselves
in the end of term assembly

Our sixth formers got to experience German workplaces in
Hamburg Tilly Vickery started making waves (and some fine dishes) in

the Rotary Young Chef competition

East Grinstead - Girls U16 2020

We were devastated to learn of the passing of Annie Dilek in
Bea Chappell and Emma Smyth represented East Grinstead in  january. Annie fought a long illness bravely, supported by her
the U16 National Indoor Girls’ Hockey Final closest friends. She is in the white in the back row here, at a
celebration tea at the Ashdown House Hotel. We remember
her every day.

February saw Joseph — the best show Sackville has ever done? Well, that was the view of more than one audience member
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Three of Robyn Shenton’s photos were chosen for the regional
finals of the Rotary International Young Photographer of the
Year competition

Year 10 students were given a taste of life at Cambridge
University after a talk from Dr Matt Bullimore

Year 8 students enjoyed a de-timetabled day called Your Life

Year 10s went to Berlin for their history trip ...
You Choose, looking at the criminal and legal system

... whilst in return we hosted a lightning visit from students
from twin town Mindelheim in Bavaria

Then the lockdown came, but not before we could say And the strange new world of social distancing was with us
‘farewell’ to year 11 with a pizza lunch

Cooking seemed to feature highly on many household’s home
We were left one end or the other of ‘remote learning’ and curricula

everything that came to connote
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As we returned after Easter we learned of the passing of Mr
Some people’s lockdown workouts were more extreme than McMillan (on the right in this photo from Nepal). He is much
others ... missed by us all

P e mo TR

Our technology staff made PPE for local hospitals And we all got used to this ... if it wasn’t quizzes it was
governors’ meetings

Wilfie Fenn-Wood in year 7 joined virtually with his scout and
guide band to play the ‘Last Post’ as the country prepared to Miss Offler captured this amazing picture of the VE day fly-
observe a two-minute silence on VE Day past

We got ready for a socially distanced return of years 10 and
12, to join the children of key workers who had been with us
throughout

Amber Titchener’s career went from strength to strength
despite the lockdown, with sister Daisy shooting a video for
her single Jigsaw
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In mid-June our year 10 and 12 students returned for socially

) ° ) ) Jamie Young completed a 50 mile ride to raise money for
distanced time with their teachers

Teenage Cancer Trust

Sackville Live Teaching, June 2020
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Our live lessons were still running at a pace

Finally as the term came to an end, we were able to welcome
all of our students in for a wellbeing session and a packet of
Skittles.

Observatory News

Mr Bush writes:-

Poor weather in January and February made observing almost impossible even
before lockdown, and so it’s been a really difficult year for those wanting to view
the splendour of the heavens through our telescopes. However, all is not lost and
as if to offset this we are now treated to the brightest comet for over a decade as
comet C/2020 F3 Neowise puts on a spectacular show. It’s easily visible low in
the northwest (roughly underneath The Plough) without any optical aid during
the few hours of darkness we have each night, though a pair of binoculars will
show it’s long, curved tail in more detail. Comets this easy to see are rare so be
sure to catch it in July before it fades too much; a photo of what you may see
from our friend Dr Darren Baskill at Sussex University is here..

On the opposite side of the sky are both Jupiter and Saturn, planets that will

shine brightly in the south all summer holidays. Even a small telescope will reveal Saturn’s rings and Jupiter’s moons. Finally,
August 12th-13th will bring the annual Perseid meteor shower so if you head out and lie back after darkness, you’ll be sure to
spot some meteors streak across the sky.

We hope students and parents will enjoy these astronomical treats and hope to be sharing them with you again at our
observatory in the new academic year when circumstances allow.
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Update from the LRC

Mrs Rose writes:-

| thought | would just take this opportunity to reassure all students who have books on loan from the library that there will be
no overdue fines when you return to school in September. Please just keep the books safe and when we all return to school in
September (as currently planned) there will be boxes available in the year offices for the books to be returned to. Updates on
borrowing will be made available on your return.

To keep you reading through the summer | have secured a free trial of e-books and audio books from “Wheeler”. Here's the
link: https://sackville.eplatform.co/

Or download the App on your iphone, ipad or other device.

Once you download the App you search for Sackville school and browse for books you want to read or listen
to. When you have found what you want you sign in. This will be automatic if you’re signed in with your

“ Sackville Gmail account otherwise just sign in as you would at school.

You may also watch the tutorial video for more information:

| hope you enjoy using this free trial. Let me know if this is something you would use regularly by emailing me at
trose@sackvilleschool.org.uk. It’s great to get some feedback.

Have an enjoyable summer holiday.

The Parents’ Guide to the Summer Holidays

The latest issue of the Parents’ Guide is available here.
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Action plan for the return to school in September
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Information for Parents

July 2020

On 2nd July 2020 the Department of Education (DfE) published guidance for all schools for the safe return of all students full-
time in the autumn term. It sets out the actions required to minimise the risk of transmission of Covid-19 whilst also
maintaining a broad and balanced curriculum. This means that a full curriculum, five lessons per day, will be delivered at
Sackville.

The DfE recognises that reopening “is vital for children’s education and for their wellbeing. Time out of school is detrimental for
children’s cognitive and academic development, particularly for disadvantaged children.” However, this will be managed very
carefully to ensure the risks to both students and staff are assessed and suitable controls are implemented to minimise the
possibility of contracting or spreading Covid-19.

Each school must adopt a system of controls based on prevention of and response to infection. How this system of controls will
work at Sackville is discussed below.

It is important to note that the situation with Covid-19 is continually evolving, so all plans in this document are subject to
amendment if the guidance from the government changes.

1. Prevention

1.1 Minimise contact between individuals and maintain social distancing wherever possible

Minimising contacts and mixing between people reduces transmission of coronavirus, as does maintaining social distancing
where possible. Both strategies must be used and balanced with the students’ need for a broad and balanced curriculum. At
Sackville, this will be achieved as follows:

1.1.1  Zoning of our school and year group ‘bubbles’

Due to the specialist nature of the curriculum followed by students in secondary schools, we will group students as whole year
groups, forming their own ‘bubble’. These will be taught almost exclusively in designated zones across the school. Years 12 and
13 are regarded as a single ‘bubble’ so will work together in one zone. Details of the location of each zone are included in
Appendix A

Each year leader will have a year office base in their year group’s zone. They, with senior leader support will have oversight of
operations within their zone.
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Students will not be allowed to mix with students in another ‘bubble’ at any time whilst on the school site. All staff are allowed
to move between zones (and therefore ‘bubbles’) to allow specialist teaching to continue, but where possible this will be
minimised, for example LSAs may be assigned to a single zone. Where staff need to move between classes and year groups, they
should try and keep their distance from students and other staff as much as they can, transiting via external routes where
possible.

At times, to allow teaching to continue in specialist areas, a single class of students may need to be taught in a designated
specialist teaching classroom (eg technology). In such cases, careful timetabling will ensure there are no consecutive classes
from different year group ‘bubbles’ so full cleaning can take place.

Within each ‘bubble’, students will be allowed to mix, though again this will be kept to a minimum where possible, for example
by teaching year 7 as form groups rather than setting.

1.1.2 Measures within the classroom

It is strong public health advice that staff in secondary schools maintain distance from their students, staying at the front of the
class, and away from their colleagues where possible.

We are required to make small adaptations to the classroom to support distancing where possible. This means seating students
side by side and facing forwards. In light of this the layout of each teaching room will need to be adapted to ensure the
maximum amount of space is available.

For individual and very frequently used equipment, such as pencils and pens, it is recommended that staff and students have
their own items that are not shared.

Classroom based resources, such as textbooks, gluesticks and scissors can be used and shared within the ‘bubble’; where
possible (eg when textbooks have a plastic cover) these will be cleaned regularly. Resources that are shared between classes or
‘bubbles’, such as sports, art and science equipment will be cleaned frequently and meticulously and always between ‘bubbles’,
or rotated to allow them to be left unused and out of reach for a period of 48 hours (72 hours for plastics) between use by
different ‘bubbles’.

Whilst students must limit the amount of equipment they bring into school each day, it is essential that they bring:

e stationery

e calculator

e books, eg reading book

e packed lunch (see section 2.4)

e coats (as outdoor routes between classrooms will be used)

We recommend students bring their own hand sanitiser bottles if possible for use when travelling to and from school if needed.
Bags are allowed.

Students and teachers can take books and other shared resources home, although unnecessary sharing will be avoided. Please
also refer to section 3.1.
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1.1.3 Measures elsewhere

Although gatherings within a ‘bubble’ are allowed, year group assemblies will be infrequent if at all, not least because a suitable
assembly space within each zone may not be available. Zoom’ assemblies may be a good alternative.

During break times, large spaces such as the canteen will obviously not be available for more than one year group, students will
then have limited opportunity and space to socialise safely and therefore the school day needs to be managed very differently.

Consequently we will adjust the school day with reduced social time and with the full support of West Sussex County Council
and the Governors. The new timings are:

08.40-08.55 registration
08.55-09.55 lesson 1

09.55-10.55 lesson 2

10.55-11.05 break (no food served)

11.05-12.05 lesson 3

12.05-12.30 lunch (food delivery to zones)

12.30-13.30 lesson 4 (pm register will be taken during this lesson)
13.30-14.30 lesson 5

End of school day
(14.40-15.40 lesson 6 — sixth form only)

1.1.4 Measures for arriving at and leaving school

It is helpful that Sackville has three points of entry and exit for students to arrive and leave, allowing us to keep year group
‘bubbles’ separate or socially distanced from arrival, and negating the need for a staggered start and end to lessons. Entrances
are:

e Entrance 1: Lewes Road bus stop towards the BASE and maths (Years 8 and 10)
e Entrance 2: Pupils’ entrance into A block (Year 11)

e Entrance 3: Pedestrian gate adjacent to entrance to sports hall car park (Years 7, 9 and Sixth Form)

Students will be notified of which entrance to use before starting back. Where students from different ‘bubbles’ are using the
same entrance, social distancing will be required which will be supervised by duty staff. On arrival, students will move directly to
their designated zone classroom. Two hand sanitizer stations will be available in each zone for use on arrival and must be used
by everyone.

Students placing bikes in the bike shed but not using entrance 3 should return exit school here and walk on the pavement to
their designated entrance instead.

A staggered arrival time based on family surname will allow students from the same household to arrive together. Students
travelling by public transport should enter on arrival whenever that is, irrespective of their family surname, removing reusable
face coverings and placing them in a plastic bag, or binning disposable face coverings immediately before sanitising hands. All
lessons will start at the same time regardless of arrival time.

Sackville News, Wednesday July 15" 2020, page 15



To control the dismissal of students at the end of the day, no bell will sound, giving teachers flexibility to dismiss students a few
minutes beyond the end of the day if doing so makes social distancing with other groups more manageable.

1.2 Clean hands thoroughly more often than usual

Students and staff must clean their hands regularly, either using soap and water or hand sanitiser. Hand sanitiser stations will
remain in key positions throughout the school day, and each classroom will have its own hand sanitiser bottle. Students will be
encouraged to bring their own bottle for personal use. Toilets will be checked regularly to ensure there is sufficient soap in
dispensers. Hand cleaning will be expected:

e when students arrive at school (see section 1.1.4 above)
e when students return from breaks
e when students change rooms

e before and after eating

13 Ensure good respiratory hygiene by promoting the ‘catch it, bin it, kill it’ approach

Posters reminding students of this three step approach to respiratory hygiene are around the school, particularly in toilets. Each
classroom will have tissues available to facilitate this.

Public Health England does not (based on current evidence) recommend the use of face coverings in schools. However, there
may be some exceptions, for example students or staff managing ongoing medical conditions. In these cases, spare face masks
will be available.

1.4 Introduce enhanced cleaning, including cleaning frequently touched surfaces often

Our site team, including cleaning staff, will be scheduled to clean frequently touched surfaces regularly during the school day,
for example door handles and bannisters. Increased staffing will ensure cleaners are available at all times of the school day to
allow areas to be thoroughly cleaned should they be required by students from two different ‘bubbles’ on one day, for example
PE changing rooms. Each zone will have an allocated toilet block which will be cleaned more often than usual and checked for
soap.

Rooms will be cleaned thoroughly at the end of each day. Sackville will follow the government’s guidance for cleaning non-
healthcare settings.

15 Minimise contact with individuals who are unwell by ensuring that those who have coronavirus (COVID-19)
symptoms, or who have someone in their household who does, do not attend school

Parents and students will be reminded in home-school communications that they must NOT attend school if they have any of
the recognised symptoms of Covid-19. The parents or carers of any student who develops symptoms having been in school
should contact us and immediately arrange a test.

If a student feels unwell but the symptoms are not those of Covid-19, they should report to Reception. Mrs Hill, our welfare
officer, or another allocated first aider will be called to assess them.

If a student displays symptoms of Covid -19 whilst in school, they should report this immediately to the nearest member of staff
(whilst maintaining social distance). The member of staff must:
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1. ask the student to wait alone in an outside area close to their classroom.

2. call reception & inform them of the student’s name and location.

The school’s welfare officer Mrs Hill or another member of staff will then attend in PPE and escort the student to an isolation
room (medical) where the student will remain until we have had contact with their parent or carer. The student will be advised
to follow the stay at home guidance for households with possible coronavirus infection. self isolate and book a Covid-19 test.

Any members of staff who have helped someone with symptoms and any students who have been in close contact with them do
not need to go home to self-isolate unless they develop symptoms themselves (in which case, they should arrange a test) or if
the symptomatic person subsequently tests positive (see below) or they have been requested to do so by NHS Test and Trace.

Everyone must wash their hands thoroughly for 20 seconds with soap and running water or use hand sanitiser after any contact
with someone who is unwell. The room in which the person reported symptoms will be closed and not reopened until it has
been cleaned in accordance with the guidance for cleaning non-healthcare settings.

Public Health England is clear that routinely taking the temperature of students is not recommended as this is an unreliable
method for identifying coronavirus (COVID-19).

1.6 Where necessary, wear appropriate personal protective equipment (PPE)

Staff will not routinely need to wear any PPE. Exceptions will be those called to deal with a sick student if social distancing is not
possible or anyone dealing with a child with routine intimate care needs.

1.7 Engage with the NHS Test and Trace process

As a school, we know how to contact our local Public Health England health protection team and will liaise with them as
necessary (see below). A brief summary of the requirements that staff and students must follow is:

1. They must book a test and self isolate if they are displaying symptoms.

2. They must provide details of anyone they have been in close contact with if they were to test positive for coronavirus
(COVID-19) or if asked by NHS Test and Trace.

3. They must self-isolate if they have been in close contact with someone who develops coronavirus (COVID-19)
symptoms or someone who tests positive for coronavirus (COVID-19)

4. Parents and staff must inform the school of the results of any test. If negative and the person feels well and no longer
has symptoms similar to coronavirus (COVID-19), they can stop self-isolating.

5. If someone tests positive, they should follow the ‘stay at home: guidance for households with possible or confirmed
coronavirus (COVID-19) infection’.

Further details about the NHS Test and Trace process can be found here. Detailed information about the way schools are
required to manage confirmed cases and how an outbreak within a school will be contained are found in sections 8 and 9 of the
‘Prevention’ section of the DfE guidance document.

2. School Operations

2.1 Transport
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Where possible, students and staff should travel to school by foot, bicycle or private transport within a household. This will be
the case for the vast majority of the Sackville community. Those unable to do this and travelling to and from Sackville by public
transport or using the Turbostyle bus must, in line with national requirements, wear face coverings. These will be removed on
arrival at school - see section 1.1.4 above.

Students unable to catch a service bus due the new finish time will report to the canteen where they will wait whilst sat socially
distanced.

Students waiting for buses on the A22 towards Forest Row will wait in groups, one for each bubble, inside the gate to entrance
1, where they will be called when the bus arrives.

Students waiting at the A22 bus stop towards the town centre will maintain social distancing along the pavement until the bus
arrives.

2.2 Attendance

All students are expected to attend school. Absence will be managed in the usual way; we recognise the need to treat each case
individually. Where a student is unable to attend school because they are complying with clinical and/or public health advice,
we will offer them access to remote education using similar tools to those adopted during lockdown.

2.3 Catering

Our catering team will provide food for all students who are entitled to free school meals. Beyond this, the capacity to safely
serve food is limited because each group must be catered for in a separate zone, most of which do not have adequate food
preparation and service areas. We therefore ask staff and students to bring a packed lunch if possible. We would also like to
emphasise the importance of your child eating breakfast before they come to school.

For those unable to bring their own lunch, a reduced range of food will be available and items consumed outside the canteen
will be pre-packaged to prevent contamination. We are working to ensure a mobile app is ready for September to allow food to
be pre-ordered. Food will then be delivered to every zone so students can pick up their order without queuing for service. It will
be essential that students’ accounts are in credit when the pre-order is placed, as the use of fingerprint machines to both top-
up accounts and pay will not be possible due to the high risk of contagion posed by these touch surfaces. Further details about
the app and the range of food available will be sent to parents towards the end of the summer holidays.

Students will be allocated lunch rooms as they are currently but also encouraged to use their zone’s outside spaces for eating
when the weather is fine.

24 Lockers

We anticipate a reduced need for locker access as students will remain within a single zone of the school nearly all the time.
Students whose locker falls within their zone will be able to access it as usual, but access to lockers beyond their year group’s
zone will not be possible to begin with. We will review locker provision in the autumn term.

2.5 The school site

As for partial re-opening in June 2020, a full risk assessment of the site in light of the new arrangements will be completed
before September to ensure all staff and students can return to school safely.
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2.6 Educational Visits and Trips

As always, educational visits will only take place where a full risk assessment has been completed and it is deemed safe for the
visit to go ahead. Such a risk assessment will naturally account for the changing situation both nationally and internationally with
regards to Covid 19. Visits will be assessed by the trip leader and a senior leader and on an individual basis and parents will be
informed of decisions made as soon as possible.

2.7 School Uniform

Full school uniform, including a tie for boys, is required for years 7-11. The DfE guidance now states that “uniforms do not need
to be cleaned any more often than usual, nor do they need to be cleaned using methods which are different from normal.”

2.8 Extra curricular activities

Where possible we hope to offer extra-curricular activities, particularly those that do not require mixing between ‘bubbles’.
However, this is logistically challenging as activities are often in mixed groups, may require sharing transport e.g. minibuses, and
may not be compatible with the additional cleaning needed at the end of the day. We will review our extra curricular
programme and update parents early in the new term.

3. Curriculum, behaviour and pastoral support

3.1 Curriculum and teaching

As stated at the beginning of this document, Sackville will be maintaining a broad and balanced curriculum. This means that a
full curriculum, five lessons per day, will be delivered. Curriculum Team Leaders have already begun working with their
departments to adapt the usual curriculum plans to take into account the following:

e The need to assess students’ understanding of key ideas (particularly any covered during the period of remote learning)
to inform planning of future teaching.

e The need to consider carefully control measures that may be required to allow practical work to continue in specialist
areas.

e The need to plan schemes of work that allow students to progress even if specialist teaching areas are unavailable.

e To monitor and assess work, providing regular feedback. We hope that where possible tasks are set online e.g. in
Google Classroom to allow feedback without the physical exchange of paperwork and books, hence reducing the risk of
transmission.

e To plan for remote education to be integral to our provision, thus allowing teaching to move online immediately in the
case of a local lockdown.

Year Leaders and their tutor teams are planning for tutor times and assemblies to be initially focused on student wellbeing to
respond to heightened anxieties likely to be experienced by some students on return after a long absence away from school.
These are intended to:

e  support the rebuilding of friendships and social engagement
e address and equip students to respond to issues linked to coronavirus

e support students with approaches to improving their physical and mental wellbeing

Sackville News, Wednesday July 15" 2020, page 19



When creating the timetable for the new zones, priority has been given to years 10, 11, 12 and 13 for the use of specialist
teaching rooms such as technology and drama. This allows the maximum amount of practical work to be completed for exam
groups.

West Sussex Music Service does not currently anticipate face-to-face lessons with visiting teachers will resume in September.
We will update parents if we are notified that the situation has changed.

3.2 Physical Education

Exercise is important for both the physical and mental health of students. We plan to allow PE lessons to continue whilst bearing
in mind the following considerations:

e  Activities will be outdoor where possible, and large indoor spaces such as the Sports Hall will be used with social
distancing being a key priority.

e Only non-contact activities will be planned, for example badminton. Suitable activities will be reviewed regularly
subject to information from the sporting governing bodies and confirmation from the DfE.

e Any equipment used will be cleaned or set aside for 72 hours before being used by another group.

e Changing facilities will be thoroughly cleaned before use by another ‘bubble’ of students. This is made easier at
Sackville as we have two sets of changing rooms, one in the Sports Hall block and the other in the main building.

3.3 Behaviour for Learning

The Year Leader and Pastoral Support Assistant will be based in each zone. They, along with Senior Leaders whenever possible,
will maintain a high profile, particularly during lesson changeover times.

Our Behaviour for Learning policy has already been reviewed ready for partial re-opening in June 2020. However, this will be
reviewed once again and changes made as necessary to address any new challenges that may arise in the new term.

3.4 Enhanced support rooms (BASE, SSU, Alternative Provision)

Although we plan for students to remain in their ‘bubbles’ at all times, we recognise that a handful have individual needs that
can only be met by being in rooms with students from other groups, for example when seeking support from Learning Mentors
in the BASE. The DfE guidance requires mixing of groups to be minimised, not eliminated entirely, especially when there is a
sound educational reason for mixing. However, should students access one of these designated areas the following conditions
will apply:

e Each enhanced support room will have strict limits to the number of students allowed at any time. This is necessary as
within these rooms students must maintain social distance from others at all times.

e  Students must use hand sanitiser on arrival.

4. Contingency planning for outbreaks

In the event that there is a local lockdown requiring students to remain at home, Sackville will revert to remote learning as in the
summer term 2020. This means:
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e  Remaining open for children of key workers to attend if necessary.

e Setting frequent, high quality assignments in all subjects, closely linked to the curriculum students were studying in
school.

e Delivering and recording live lessons by Google Meet where possible, sharing recordings for those unable to attend at a
later time.

e Assessing work submitted by students and providing regular feedback so they know how well they are doing and how
they can improve

We are very grateful for the support of parents throughout the school closure period. The challenges posed by the Covid-19
pandemic are unprecedented, but throughout this difficult time the whole school community has worked together, adapting
quickly to new realities by being flexible, ambitious, understanding and kind. This reflects the true spirit of our school.

If you have questions or queries about anything in this document, please contact Steve Bush, Assistant Headteacher by email at
sbush@sackvilleschool.org.uk
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Appendix A

Zoning Map of Sackville School
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